
 

Philippines 
Manufacturing PMI signals strengthening growth in second quarter

 Nikkei PMI hits highest so far this year in May 

 Faster rises in output and new orders  

 Business confidence remains elevated 

 Price pressures ease 

The Philippine manufacturing economy showed further 

signs of shifting up a gear in the second quarter. 

Output grew at its faster rate so far this year during 

May, according to the Nikkei PMI. There’s also a 

strong likelihood that the upturn will gain greater 

momentum in June, amid strong order book growth 

and buoyant business sentiment.  

The survey’s headline index moved up from 53.3 in 

April to 54.3 in May, its highest in the year to date. 

Slower expansion in Q1 

The upturn in the PMI comes as welcome news after a 

disappointing first quarter. Data from the Philippine 

Statistics Authority showed gross domestic product 

rising 6.4% year-on-year in the opening quarter. 

Though the growth rate remained the envy of many 

economies, it fell short of the official target range of 

6.5-7.5% and was the smallest gain since the final 

quarter of 2015. 

Slower expansion in the services and industry sectors 

was primarily responsible for the slowdown in first-

quarter growth. By expenditure, domestic demand 

growth, which has been the mainstay of the recent 

expansion, eased from 8.1% in the fourth quarter of 

2016 to 5.8%. The data also showed a sharp post-

election pullback in government spending. 

Stronger growth expected ahead 

However, PMI survey data indicate that the pace of 

manufacturing growth has continued to lift higher into 

the second quarter. Although expansion of total new 

business remained below the 2016 average, inflows of 

new work increased to the greatest extent for three 

months and remained solid overall in May.  
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Firms continued to feel positive with regards to future 

economic growth. Even though May saw a moderation 

in the degree of business confidence across the 

Philippine manufacturing sector, the level of optimism 

remained elevated in May. 

According to anecdotal evidence, optimism was linked 

to expectations of further improvements in the 

domestic and global economies, as well as increased 

construction activity. 

Furthermore, the rollout of the government’s 

infrastructure projects points towards a likely pick-up in 

construction activities and public spending in the 

coming months. All of these bode well for the 

manufacturing sector, helping fuel expectations that 

economic growth will strengthen in the second quarter. 

Slowing inflation 

Further welcome news came from signs of a 

moderation in inflationary pressures. Average input 

costs grew at the weakest pace in four months, albeit 

one that was still strong overall, according to the latest 

Nikkei PMI survey. The signs of slowing inflation will be 

welcomed by the Bangko Sentral Ng Pilipinas (BSP). 

The central bank left interest rates unchanged at the 

last monetary policy meeting, but noted that upside 

risks to the inflation outlook remain. Official data 

showed consumer price inflation remained at 3.4% in 

April, the joint-highest in nearly two-and-a-half years.  

Slower increases in input prices, as signalled by 

survey data, could feed through to an easing in 

consumer prices. That should allay, to some extent, 

the BSP’s concerns and stave off expectations of an 

interest rate hike. 
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